Russell Protection Society 34th AGM
January 3, 2020
Chairperson’s Report
1. Introduction 
Welcome everyone to the 34rd Annual General Meeting of the Russell Protection Society.  I’ll try to keep this report brief and will only touch on some of the key matters that we have addressed over the past year.
2. New Russell Protection Society Website 
We are proud to announce that we have finally completed a comprehensive update of our website.  We were very ably assisted by Jan Henry of Jan Henry Web Design & Online Technical Support, who is based in Kawakawa (jan@janhenrydesign.com).  She guided us on the layout and design in order to ensure a more usable and functional site.  The site explores the history of Russell and places this within the current context.  It explains what we are about and lists our objectives.  It identifies the various ways in which the Society achieves its objectives and provides examples through our submissions and meetings.  Also provided is a helpful resources section that contains various relevant documents. The attractive layout of the site is particularly pleasing. Steve Western and the Russell Museum kindly agreed to lend us some of their beautiful photographs.  I would encourage everyone to explore this site by going to rps.org.nz .
3. Sewerage Scheme
In October of 2017 a public meeting regarding the Russell Sewerage Scheme was held with Council and subsequently our Community Board representative sent back a response to questions that were raised at that meeting.  The Council engineers promised at the meeting that they would provide the Russell Community with information about the planned upgrades for 2018/19 and then regular six monthly and annual reports about the performance (monitoring) of the Scheme and the anticipated programme of future upgrades.  Unfortunately we have not received any of these reports and there has been no contact from the Council in this regard. This is an important issue because it affects both the longevity of our Scheme and ultimately the rates (capital charges levy) that we pay.  At the Russell Ratepayers AGM that I attended it was agreed that their group and ours should jointly approach the FNDC through our new Community Board representative to remind them of their promises.  I would ask that the meeting endorse this approach.
4. Possible Rule Change
A question has been raised about the legality of our previous AGM resolution to create two categories of membership, an individual and family membership, and the effect this may have on consequent voting rights.  We have asked the legal council who normally advises the Society to report on this and to suggest any remedial measures if, in fact, these are required.  This could involve a possible Rule change.  I will report on this after we have received that legal advice.
5. Russell Plan Update
We previously reported that progress had slowed in drafting a future plan for Russell. Again, no real progress has been made.  We now have a new Community Board Representative and this may provide an opportunity to restart the process. To recap, the Plan itself has no statutory basis and hence it more seeks to assist and influence decision making for Russell by the Community Board and FNDC under the Resource Management Act (land use planning) and the Local Government Act (Council planning and expenditure) by serving as an expression of the aspirations of the Russell Community. Among other things, the Plan would seek to strengthen the land use planning controls for Russell and ask for greater involvement of the Community in these decisions. It also attempts to direct Council resources towards projects that will serve to enhance the character and economic viability of Russell. It is interesting to note that a copy of the draft Plan which was presented to the Bay of Islands/Whangaroa Community Board in 2016 and which was previously on the FNDC website has been removed from that site. I would suggest that we vote on a motion to approach our new Community Board member to ask that this process resume, with support from the FNDC.
6. Resource Consent Applications
The RPS has a long standing agreement with the Far North District Council to ask for Russell Protection Society comments on all Resource Consent Applications within the vicinity of Russell. Part of that understanding is that the Council will also report back on the outcome of all Applications that we comment on. Unfortunately this latter agreement has not been fulfilled for the most part. We have responded to a number of Applications, offering constructive suggestions that are based upon our long-standing knowledge of Russell and the District Plan provisions that apply.  Regrettably we do not have a similar arrangement with the Northland Regional Council and hence we were unable (along with everyone else) to comment on the Application to modify the Russell Wharf. There remains a common theme about the unwillingness of both the Far North District Council and the Northern Regional Council to publicly notify Resource Consent Applications where there are proposed discretionary or even non-complying activities, and where these involve community facilities. Without notification, the Society has no right to make a formal submission or to appeal the resultant decision. This issue has been raised with David Parker, Minister for the Environment, who is responsible for overseeing the Resource Management Act (RMA).  There is currently draft legislation before Parliament to amend the RMA, however it is unclear whether this will serve to send a clear message to Local Authorities that public participation needs to be provided for.
7. Challenges of Volunteer Groups
It is evident that all volunteer groups in Russell are struggling, with declining membership and an inability to fill roles within each organisation.  I attended the Russell Ratepayers AGM several weeks ago and at that meeting there was a  proposed motion to wind up their Society, which thankfully was lost by a single vote.  The Russell Protection Society has also found it difficult to attract younger or more active members.  It is appreciated that the challenges of daily life  of working and raising families in this modern age doesn’t leave a lot of time for community service  type activities.  Notwithstanding this, we all do have an obligation to ensure that we pass on our special natural and historic heritage to future generations.  The reality is that it doesn’t take a huge effort to donate time to various causes, although on occasions there may be a flurry of activity.  The point is, if we don’t care then nobody else will either.  The Russell Protection Society is very fortunate in having a long standing and stalwart membership and for this I am very grateful and want to give my thanks to you all. 
8. Best Wishes
On behalf of our Committee I would like to wish you all enjoyable and safe holidays.  
